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Information Literacy Report for the School of Liberal Arts
Overview

The approach taken in the professional schools is different from the shape of IL integration into the College Studies Program. Strong support for information literacy integration has come from the Dean of the School of Liberal Arts, the Writing Across the Curriculum Program Director, various course coordinators and several individual faculty members, both full time and adjunct. The liaison librarian is invited to participate in SLA faculty meetings, planning processes, adjunct faculty orientations, and meetings conducted for Writing Seminars I and II. As a result, information literacy in the School of Liberal Arts is consciously integrated into several courses, and is handled primarily by the faculty themselves, with support from the liaison librarian.  Most Liberal Arts courses have multiple opportunities for students to produce written work, oral presentations, and engage in the research process.  Therefore, information literacy is integrated as a natural part of the course content and assignments, both intentionally and by default, in most all Liberal Arts courses.  In terms of the Information Literacy Initiative at large, Liberal Arts has agreed to serve a complementary role to the IL programming taking place in the professional schools, by addressing the target IL skills and competencies that appear as gaps in the assessment matrices of the other schools.
Due to support and promotion of IL by the Dean and several faculty members, a  greater number of Liberal Arts faculty more fully own the information literacy components of their courses and assignments, when compared with the other schools. However, there is a tension between allowing faculty the freedom to implement information literacy in their own way within their courses and assignments, and ensuring that IL target goals are met. Variations in the consistency of information literacy instruction, instructor comfort level with delivering IL instruction themselves and the degrees to which different faculty members seek instructional support makes assessment more difficult.  Transferability of IL skills and learning is a goal of Liberal Arts courses, in keeping with the integrative learning efforts and grant project that is also underway.  Students are expected to transfer what was already learned in other Liberal Arts courses and in the courses within their majors to courses in which they are currently enrolled.  

Following the sequencing of College Studies courses, the integration of information literacy target goals is approached from the standpoint of course groupings, as opposed to individual courses. Beyond the first year, courses that enroll a large number of students each semester have been the primary candidates for collaboration (see attached list of courses).  Faculty preferences for collaboration also help determine which courses are targets for formalized IL integration efforts. As each course grouping (“block”) has several courses from which to choose, there are multiple opportunities to integrate information literacy, without imposing on the preferences of the instructors, in terms of assignment design and collaboration. All faculty, primarily new faculty and adjuncts, are strongly encouraged by the Dean, the WAC Director, and course coordinators to consult with librarians and to seek help with assignment design.  Course coordinators intervene when needed, and have proven supportive of the Information Literacy Coordinator in communicating to faculty the importance of assignment design and the integration of information literacy components into their courses. Most SLA instructors do strive to design assignments that consciously incorporate IL skills and competencies into the process of researching and writing and discussing. Both full time and adjunct faculty have been observed to communicate with each other, and seek to support each other with issues of assignment design.

First Year 
To help address the difficulties with assessment in L111--Writing Seminar I--a common assignment was used for all sections. The assignment, supporting instructional documents and other details concerning the assessment of the L111 assignment are provided in binder of additional IL information for the School of Liberal Arts, and therefore will be omitted from this report. As a final comment, L111 is part of the First Year Experience program.  The assignment and accompanying assessments were designed with FYE goals in mind.  The Writing Across the Curriculum Director and Coordinator of Information Literacy both serve on the First-Year Advisory Group (FYAG) and FYAG Assessment Subcommittee.
Recent assessment results from the First Year History assignment (conducted by that grouping’s coordinator) have disclosed that the disciplinary approach to information literacy is necessary to improve teaching and learning.  Students are not necessarily approaching History and historical information they find from different sources with a solid application of critical thinking skills.  Instructors are not at this point stressing a disciplinary context for the evaluation of historical information, but using a more general approach.  This finding underscores the need for school—specific Information Literacy Framework documents.

Second Year / Second and Third Years
The Area Studies courses were targeted for IL integration early on, in the 1999-2000 academic year.  These courses are taken by all students, regardless of major, who do not instead take a foreign language.  Approximately 550-600 or more students are enrolled in Area Studies courses each year. Faculty invitation helped this course evolve from simple presentations to students on resources and the research process to a hands-on lab session that involved an exercise set to give students familiarity with the academic library, available resources and services, and to build on location and access skills developed in the first year courses. Full time Area Studies faculty eventually took ownership of the IL components and rely on the librarian liaison more for collection development and their own faculty development issues. However, some adjunct faculty are not as involved in collaborative efforts, and some IL target skills are not being addressed. 
Assessment
Much assessment and reflection has occurred in Liberal Arts recently, as the faculty prepared for the 2005 external review of the College Studies Program.  Continuously, the IL initiative has spread intentionally to upper-level courses.  IL target outcomes for Third Year Students were re-written this year (2005 – 2006), in response to a request from SLA’s coordinator of information literacy and assessment to provide updated goals for Third Years, for distribution to faculty teaching courses at that level. However, since Liberal Arts faculty have assumed the bulk of the responsibility for IL instruction and assignment design, the library liaison (who is also the IL Coordinator) is no longer in as close contact with some faculty as previously.  While this is a benefit in terms of allowing the liaison to administer other areas of the IL initiative that need more attention, it has also resulted in neglect to develop information literacy-specific assessment, using independent IL instruments. This is a difficult area to navigate, as the IL elements are so seamlessly integrated into several courses and assignments. Also, the assessment of integrative learning efforts in SLA has some overlap with information literacy.  In some cases, the terminology may be different, but information literacy components can easily be extracted from integrative learning assessments, such as the one conducted on the L111 common assignment.  In the context of using assessment for assignment design and re-design, the librarian liaison will occasionally read examples of final papers, at the invitation of the instructor. This has been the case, for example, in L684 – Gender Studies, and L383 – Evil and Good.  However, most assessment is left up to the instructors themselves.  Most Liberal Arts courses are writing-intensive, and the targeted information literacy skills currently listed in the IL Framework echo and parallel the research / writing process, already the subject of evaluation by the instructors as they grade their students’ assignments and projects.  Anecdotal evidence from instructors is the main source of feedback at this point.  
Future Work

· The re-drafting of the IL Framework needs to reflect changes to the sequencing of the College Studies Program, and the addition of new courses. This was the first academic year in which Writing Seminar II was taught to Second Year students, along with Third Years. Interdisciplinary Junior Seminars for Third Years provide fertile ground for greater emphasis on integrative learning and critical thinking. 
· An overall plan for assessment needs to be drafted. Discussions for selection of appropriate assessment measures at both the program and course levels need to take place (portfolio assessment, rubrics, etc). The development of assessment instruments at the course and assignment level that complement the measures already used by faculty need to be designed. There is a designee in SLA with whom to hold these discussions.
· Faculty development has been raised by Liberal Arts itself as a need for the near future, as well as an ongoing need overall.
· The task of promoting an “information literacy in the disciplines” approach is not as overtly pursued as it might be. As students become more accustomed to a disciplinary approach to IL within their majors, there may be a more natural understanding by the students of information literacy in the humanities and social sciences. 
Additional Information
Please see the binder of additional information for Liberal Arts.  Included are examples of the assignment and some assessments conducted on First Year Writing and History. 
Targeted Courses
These courses (listed by content areas) have been the focus of collaborative assignment design and instructional support between faculty and librarians:

Writing
First Year: L111 – Writing Seminar I

Second Year: L61x – Writing Seminar II

History I – First Year
L172:  Forces of Technology
L173:  American Transitions
Humanities I – Second Year
L381: Worlds of Literature (05-06 year)
Social Science I - Second / Third Year
L362: Class, Gender & Race 
L363:  Personality & Culture 
Area Studies – Second / Third Year

L351:  Europe

L352:  Latin America

L353:  East Asia

L354:  Africa

L355:  Middle East

L356:  Great Britain

L357:  Italy

Level II Interdisciplinary Humanities & Social Sciences – Third Year
L673: Urban Experience 

L675: U.S. Recent Past 
L683: Artist & Society 
L684: Gender Studies 

L686: From Fiction to Film 
Contemporary Perspectives (Senior Capstone Course) – Fourth or Fifth Year
L911 – Contemporary Perspectives
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